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February 15, 2017

Ms. Terri S. Williams
Director of Environmental Health
Los Angeles County Department of Public Health
5050 Commerce Drive
Ballwin Park, CA 91706

SUNSHINE CANYON LANDFILL
COMMENTS ON THE CORRECTIVE ACTION PLAN SUBMITTED TO THE
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH

Dear Ms. Williams:

The Los Angeles County Solid Waste Management Committee/Integrated Waste
Management Task Force (Task Force) appreciates the opportunity to review the
enclosed Corrective Action Plan (Plan) dated January 13, 2017, submitted by Republic
Services (the Sunshine Canyon Landfill owner/operator) in response to the Order to
Abate odor nuisance at the Sunshine Canyon Landfill (Landfill) which was issued by
your office on November 9, 2016. Based on the review, the Task Force would like to
offer the following comments and concerns with the goal of assisting the Department of
Public Health (Public Health) in protecting the health and safety of residents and
children in the communities neighboring the Landfill:

General Comments

 As it is well documented by more than 10,000 complaints (2010 – 2017, over 200
in January 2017) and almost 200 Notice of Violations issued by the South Coast
Air Quality Management District, residents of the communities neighboring the
Landfill have experienced an odor nuisance for quite some time and the problem
not only persists but has been exacerbated over the years. Furthermore,
given the Landfill operator’s performance history to date, there is a strong
possibility that the Landfill operator will also fail to mitigate the odor nuisance by
March 30, 2017, and therefore further continue to create a nuisance in violation
of the Landfill’s Conditional Use Permit and County Code. As such, the Task
Force strongly recommended that Public Health include a deadline beyond
which, if the nuisance persists, the average daily solid waste disposal rate over
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the last 12 months would be reduced. This deadline would give the Landfill
owner/operator an incentive to use its own expertise and vast financial resources
to eliminate the odor nuisance at Sunshine Canyon Landfill to the satisfaction of
the County Department of Public Health, consistent with the requirements of Title
11 of the County Code.

Specific Comments

 Hours of Operation Section (A.1) - The Landfill owner/operator is prohibited
from unloading and dumping of transfer trailer loads from all Republic transfer
stations and from all third parties from occurring any earlier than 9 a.m. during
weekdays and Saturdays. While this prohibition curtails the unloading and
dumping of trash from transfer stations, it does not prevent unloading and
dumping of trash by regular trash collection vehicles. If the objective is to
mitigate odor emanating from fresh trash odor, and considering the direction of
air movement during the early morning hours, this mitigation measure falls well
short of its goal. Consequently, the Task Force respectfully encourages
Public Health to consider prohibiting the operator from unloading and dumping of
trash from both regular trash collection vehicles and transfer trucks prior to 9 a.m.

 Food Waste and Organics Diversion Program Section (A2) - Based on
available data to the Task Force, the Landfill has been receiving an average of
8,000 tons per day of solid waste for disposal and could receive up to 12,100
tons of solid waste per day based on its approved Land Use Permit and Zoning
Variance. A diversion of a few tons per day (about 5 percent) of food waste and
“organic materials” from the Landfill’s daily throughput of solid and organic waste
would have a negligible effect on the effort to reduce the odor nuisance
emanated from the Landfill. Industry experience has showed that an effective
and efficiently operated gas collection and control system enables a landfill to
operate at a high level without causing an odor nuisance to the surrounding
community. As discussed under the General Comment section,
Republic Services should be incentivized to expedite its gas collection and
control system enhancements. The incentive could be in the form of daily
disposal tonnage reduction as described in the General Comments section.

Additionally, the Plan to divert a certain amount of food and organics wastes from
the Landfill, should also reduce its daily receive tonnage received by the same
amount. Otherwise Republic Services could simply reduce any diverted food and
organic wastes with more solid waste including food and organic wastes.
Therefore, the Task Force respectfully requests Public Health to require the
Landfill operator to reduce its average daily intake tonnage (calculated over the
last 12 months) by the same amount of food and organic waste diverted tonnage.
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As background information, the Task Force was formed pursuant to Chapter 3.67 of the
Los Angeles County Code and the California Integrated Waste Management Act of
1989 (Assembly Bill 939, as amended). The Task Force is responsible for coordinating
the development of all major solid waste planning documents prepared for the County of
Los Angeles and the 88 cities in Los Angeles County with a combined population in
excess of ten million. The Task Force also addresses issues impacting the system on a
countywide basis including, but not limited to, ensuring the conformance of the in-
County solid waste disposal facilities with the Los Angeles County Countywide Siting
Element and its siting criteria. The Task Force membership includes representatives of
the League of California Cities-Los Angeles County Division, County of Los Angeles
Board of Supervisors, City of Los Angeles, waste management industry, environmental
groups, the public, and a number of other governmental agencies including, but not
limited to, the Los Angeles County Department of Public Health.

Thank you for the opportunity to offer comments. If you have any questions regarding
this matter, please contact Mr. Mike Mohajer, a Member of the Task Force,
at MikeMohajer@yahoo.com or at (909) 592-1147.

Sincerely,

Margaret Clark, Vice-Chair
Los Angeles County Solid Waste Management Committee/
Integrated Waste Management Task Force and
Council Member, City of Rosemead

MH:kk
P:\eppub\EnvAff\EA\TF\TF\Letters\2017\February\CorrectiveActionPlanDPH021317.doc

Enc.

cc: Los Angeles County Supervisors Kathryn Barger and Sheila Kuehl
Los Angeles City Council Member Englander
Department of Public Health (Angelo Bellomo, Brenda Lopez, Jacqueline Taylor,

Maurice Pantoja)
South Coast Air Quality Management District (Wayne Nastri, Laki Tisopulos,

Cher Snyder, Amir Dejbakhsh)
Los Angeles County Department of Regional Planning (Richard Bruckner,

Jon Sanabria, Maria Masis, Susana Franco-Rogan, Tim Stapleton)
Los Angeles County Department of Public Works (Dan Lafferty)
City of Los Angeles Department of City Planning (Lisa Webber, Ly Lam,

Nicholas Hendricks)
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Sunshine Canyon Landfill Technical Advisory Committee (Lisa Webber,
Jon Sanabria)
Sunshine Canyon Landfill Community Advisory Committee (Wayde Hunter,
Gale Gunderson, Joe Vitti)
Sunshine Canyon Landfill Local Enforcement Agency (Maurice Pantoja,

David Thompson)
Each Member of the Los Angeles County Solid Waste Management

Committee/Integrated Waste Management Task Force






































